

Minutes of the Board of Water/Sewer Commission
Wednesday, January 19, 2022 - 4:00 pm
ZOOM MEETING
Present Commissioners: John Tomasz, Roger Jones, Owen Smith, Sandy Friede, William Creelman
Staff: 

Director, Anthony Furnari
Business Manager, Julie Spurr Knight

Sewer Chief Operator, Chris Pratt

Water Superintendent, Thomas Cusick

Assistant Water Superintendent, Chris Hood

Water Distribution Superintendent, Jonathan Carey

City Engineer, Jon-Eric White

1. Mayor Reardon
Not in attendance.  
2. Appointments/Customer Inquires
· Marisa Stevens, 1 Gove Drive – Appeal on an abatement denial from last 12/17/2020.  Not present for discussion.  Commissioner Friede asked if the customer was up to date on the other payments.  Ms. Knight stated the customer has not made a payment since June 15, 2020.  Ms. Knight confirmed he is getting charged interest and also the account has been liened.  That bill has been moved off of his water and sewer account and will be liened to his third quarter taxes.  
Commissioner Smith made a motion to deny the request.  Commissioner Tomasz seconded.  All those in favor?

Vote:  John Tomasz yes, Sandy Friede yes, Owen Smith yes, William Creelman yes

3. Approval of Minutes

Commissioner Tomasz asked if there were any changes, questions, comments on the meeting minutes from December 15, 2021.  All those in favor of accepting the meeting minutes from December 15, 2021?

Vote: John Tomasz yes, Sandy Friede yes, Owen Smith yes, William Creelman yes

4.   Business Managers Report

· Meters:  We still run into consistent problems with 2008 meters failing.  The office continues to scrub data.  Ms. Knight wanted to give Adrienne credit for working hard on every bill run to make sure everyone is receiving a bill.  With the new software and hardware we are uncovering meters that are not getting a read.  Commissioner Friede asked how many meters are in question.  Ms. Knight said about five per bill run.  It’s on a rolling basis so we are keeping a spreadsheet of the failing meters.  The meters have past their useful life.  Jon Carey and I have been working on assessing meter systems and meeting the vendors.  We are now at the point where we have begun looking for an engineering firm to write the specification for a possible FY23 bid specification for a full City meter change out.  Commission Friede said she would like to know the count of the meters as she feels that is important.  Commissioner Smith asked what the battery was for the signal.  Ms. Knight said it was a sealed battery and the batteries are not replaceable.  When a meter fails we have to replace the entire meter and the battery.  Commissioner Smith asked if this could be replaced on a rolling basis.  Ms. Knight said the other issue that I have been stating right along is that we are running three different types of meters.  We are having a hard time reading meters without a uniform system.  The new technology that is out there that we do not have is automated meter technology.  The meters communicate once an hour, they can tell you when there is a leak in your home, it will send you alerts, it’s a sustainable system, you’d be protecting the water system.  We don’t have that technology.  Commissioner Smith asked if we could look at funding outside also.  Ms. Knight said certainly.  She asked Jon Carey if it was the ARPA funds which they were looking at.  Jon said we were looking at that because there was only a $1 million put towards the Phillips Drive project and we could potentially take some out of that because it would benefit not only water but also sewer.  Mr. Furnari stated we are also looking for grants.  Nancy London has also been looking for grants.  Commissioner Friede asked is the funding for meter replacement included in the sewer rate study.  Ms. Knight said yes.  
· Billing Software System:  The system is working well.  We had a few bumps be we have been able to mitigate them pretty well and get past them.  The reverse notification system is working quite well.  

· Rate Study:  Eric Kelley is here to update us the data that they received and the questions that you asked the last meeting.  
· Property Transfer Process:  Working with the Office Manager and Deputy Director on the property transfer process.  We are running into a lot of problems with realtors and closing attorneys requesting a final reading and then months later the customer calling and asking why they are responsible for this bill when they didn’t move into the property until months later.  From a legal standpoint once property conveys to another owner that owner is responsible for all the charges associated with that property.  We are trying to tighten up this process.  We will be presenting to you a policy on property transfers.  We have had dozens of closing attorneys and realtors not calling us for final water readings.  I’m not sure if they are cash sales because usually a bank will require a municipal lien certificate to close on the property.  
Ms. Knight just acknowledged that Roger Jones joined the meeting.

· Liens:  FY21 delinquent bills were transferred to third quarter tax bills.  Those will come out on February 1st.  

· FY23 Budget Process:  We had an initial kickoff meeting at the beginning of the month.  You will see more to come about that.  The dates typically come out at the end of January so I am expecting them at any time now from the Finance Department.  

· Consumption:  January’s billed consumption has dropped back to pre-pandemic levels at 4.6 million cubic feet.  

· Budget Performance:  We are 54% through the fiscal year.  There are currently no outliers in either enterprise fund.  Water is 62% expended and Sewer is 61% expended.  Total revenue for Water of $3.2 million and Sewer is at $4.4 million.  To date Water is expended $2.2 million of the budget and Sewer is at $3 million.  We seem to be on track.  Fortunately we got the transfer for Sewer approved and is transferred into the budget for the costs associated with the rental of the generator.  
Commissioner Smith had a question about Water debt service and stated it was at 95% expended and asked if it was because of retirement or some lump sum payments made.  Ms. Knight said that was due to a lot of up-front payments.  It’s a fixed cost.  Finance gives me the numbers.  

5. DPS Operations Report:

Jon-Eric White noted the following on the Engineering report;

Surface Water Supply Protection and Resiliency Project

· No change on the stone foundation for the Lower Artichoke spillway.  It is still in the permitting phase.  

· Interconnect with Amesbury.  EP uploaded the application on to the SHAPS website and they have until February to review it.  For this meeting I’m sure Tom and Eric will talk about it and seek your comments on the agreement with Amesbury.
· Tighe & Bond is still preparing a design fee proposal for the Lower Artichoke Dam.  They recommend going after a grant with EEA and its dam and seawall removal repair program.  They will provide up to $250,000 in grant monies.  Twenty-five percent has to be a match.  In your packet, for the Commission members, there is a proposal by Tighe & Bond to actually work on the grant application and this is open for discussion.  In the past firms have done it in hopes of getting the design.  These guys are opting to ask for payment.  I think it is a semi-extensive effort to prepare it.  It’s very specific for their line of work.  If we can get $250,000 I do not object.  I don’t think they are trying to take money because they can.  I think that everybody is in the need for getting paid for work they do.  I know there are engineering firms on this meeting AECOM and EP.  They may have another opinion.  They can keep those opinions to themselves or share it with the Commission if they want.  I just recommend it we can get $250,000 I don’t object to paying these guys $6,000 for the application.  It seems like a lot but I open it up to the Commission.  Commissioner Friede said it looks like the application has to be done by February 3rd but they were only giving us until the 10th to approve it yet the letter was written the 13th.  Mr. White said he understood.  He is waiting for a phone call from Tracy.  Everything is in a fast paced mode.  The deadline came.  We just asked them in December during the holidays to put together a proposal for the design of the dam.  I have to find out from them if they can still achieve this.  If you approve it I will let you know if we proceed and we will go from there.  I think that is the only advice I have.  I think we have to assume if you approve it they will get started tomorrow.  Commissioner Creelman asked if there is any change of that grant being disapproved.  Mr. White said we have a better chance of it getting approved with Tighe & Bond preparing it because of their knowledge and experience.  They are on an on-call service with the State DCR which is actually the dam safety people for doing dam inspections.  So they have a very good reputation with these people.  They would not go after this grant if they didn’t feel they had a high success possibility.  If you approve it on condition that we possibly have a phone call with the grant providers sometimes there is the ability of asking questions.  I’m not sure if we are past that phase.  I do apologize.  This thing came by quick. They’re doing it with the logic that it’s probably likely that they will get it.  Commissioner Friede said it looks like this is a good return on investment even if doesn’t happen.  My only concern, and this is pretty consistent throughout all the engineering work, is that they are telling us that we can’t use the documents that they prepare for us and that includes drying specifications and we are paying for that.  That is something long term that we need to address.  I used to do engineering contracts all the time and usually the person who paid for them owned the right to use them without limitation.  Mr. White responded absolutely and where do you see that? Commissioner Friede said she saw it on number 6 under the terms and conditions and she saw it on the other one you sent me.  I saw the same kind of terminology and it makes me a little nervous particularly with this initial engineering work because you may well decide to go to another firm and I’d hate for there to be anything there that’s not clear.  But I would say go ahead with this subject to them being able to meet the deadline of February 3rd.  Commissioner Tomasz asked why we are looking at a contract for $6400.  I thought a long time ago we told Tony, Jamie and Jon-Eric that you have a green light to go for it.  Mr. White said he submitted it to Julie to get it in the packet to you.  Generally we have been doing it lately with new requirements from accounting.  I didn’t ask Tony ahead of time if he could just sign it.  Mr. White asked Tony if we want to sign it ourselves.  Mr. Furnari said he has a limit and can sign it.  It’s good the Commission knows about it though.  Mr. Furnari said we will sign it tomorrow and get moving on it.  Mr. Cusick asked Mr. White if there was a time line on construction so in other words if you got the money and it was for design does that hold anything for construction after that.  Mr. White said he believes it if purely for design.  A lot of times grants will pay for design and the construction may not happen for many reasons.  For this particular grant I will ask Tracy and let you know.  Mr. Kelly said there are grants for design and permitting and there are separate grants for construction so you’re not bound to anything Tom.  You have to go after separate monies and last summer it was just shy of $20 million this program got awarded.  I don’t know what the total award is for this fiscal year’s program but they’re handled separately.  Commissioner Smith commented on the contract language stating he knows about an on call services with AECOM and feels we should have some sort of task order type contract with Tighe & Bond considering they have been doing the extensive resiliency study and proposals for the pipeline and everything else.  It seems like every once and a while we come up with another thing to chase down.  Commissioner Friede wanted to let everyone know that Roger is listening in on my speaker phone.  

WWTF Sidewall Flood Protection 
· BSC did the drone today and they are still doing the field survey and it will be a few more weeks for that.  They’ll start the design in the spring.
Commissioner Tomasz asked to bring in the guests to speak at this point.
Doug Gove from AECOM appeared to discuss the Peer Review of the Raw Water Transmission Main and took questions.

Commissioner Friede was concerned with Page 4, last paragraph:  “Changing how Indian Hill Reservoir operates will have a negative impact on the safe yield of the Artichoke Reservoir System.”  I would like to understand that better.  Mr. Gove responded despite the negative impact I truly believe that this is an important project for the City.  There are a lot of benefits.  This will provide additional reliability with respect on how you operate your system.   The reason we made that comment is because we did the original safe yield and Indian Hill does not have a big drainage area.  I think it’s less than one square mile.  It does not refill as quick.  Even if the pipeline is put in there should still be discretion as to when you use it.  When you look through the ability to get through a drought your yield is based on always having Indian Hill there as a last resort after the Lower Artichoke and Upper Artichoke are depleted.  Those two supplies have much bigger water sheds and they refill much quicker.  Standard practice has always been to hold off on using Indian Hill until Upper Artichoke and Lower Artichoke are down a certain distance.  That was the reason I wanted to make that point.  I think having that connection is important.  If you have an algae outbreak in Upper or Lower or if the lower reservoir is over topped by a flood event in the Merrimac River it’s real important that the connection be there but it’s not something you want to use on a regular basis otherwise.  Commissioner Friede said her other question was about point 5.  That would be we really have to look at contingencies and current market conditions and cost estimates.  Correct?  Mr. Gove said the markets have changed significantly since this Tighe & Bond report.  In general there are certain contingencies that aren’t there that you would normally want to carry like an owner’s contingency.  My point being if you do decide to go forward with this project and you are going to get an appropriation for construction I would make sure someone takes another look at the estimate based on (inaudible) and to make sure you are carrying the necessary contingencies.  When you are doing a comparison it doesn’t change the outcome of comparison of the alternatives.  They are all relevant.  This is just if you decide to go for an appropriation.  Commissioner Smith asked if there is a minimum discharge Indian Hill will have to put into the stream system that does feed the lower two reservoirs.  Have we thought about that considering a permitting issue?  Mr. Gove said that is something that could come up during permitting.   We have seen it in some instances where a minimum release is required.  From a water supply standpoint it’s something you probably want to avoid.  It really depends what the ConCom or some other agency may have.  The more wetland impacts you avoid I think the less chance you’ll have with that sort of condition.  If you are going to build a new pump station with a new intake which is going to have to have the army corp. and DEP approval depending upon the amount of land under water impacts that is something that could come up.  Commissioner Smith said what it discharges now is part of the reservoir system.  Would we be talking that 50% would have to be maintained into it or is there any estimate as to what percentage of the flow right now actually needs to continue to go down that stream and the future after that.  Mr. Gove said he can’t predict it.  There are different factors or criteria that are used for releases.  Inaudible.  There are different ones for aquatic base flow so it does vary.  I think in general terms there could be an impact to that stream if you are going to be transferring water to the Upper Artichoke through that pipeline.  There will still be spring inaudible     which will go down over the overflow and down the normal route but that is something you will have to contend with during permitting.  Commissioner Smith stated we still wouldn’t know how much water we would yield from that directly on a daily basis yet until we pursue this design phase further and get some answers.  Mr. Gove said correct.  Mr. Cusick asked if there would be a difference between the set weir and overflow versus us opening up the valve and transferring water.  Would they look at that separately?  Mr. Gove said whatever is going over the fixed weir now that would presumably still be the same.  When you are below that spillway and right now you are transferring water through the stream to get to Upper Artichoke you would now be doing it through the pipeline.  Mr. Gove said through conversations with Tom and Jon-Eric with all the wetlands and vegetation that is along that brook we are wondering how much actually gets to Upper Artichoke when you open that valve.  A lot of it is probably taken up by the plants and evaporation.  This pipeline will be more efficient with respect to a one for one.  Every drop of water you release from Indian Hill will end up in Upper Artichoke or at the Lower Artichoke intake if you do build this pipeline.  In some ways this may be a wash if you implement a release.  Maybe that efficiency of being able to transfer 100% of the water will offset that.  Mr. Cusick asked if Mr. Gove anticipates us having to do all that work monitoring the stream during certain times of the year ahead of time prior to the permitting process.  Mr. Gove said it is hard to say what will be required.  We’ve done some work at Indian Hill before.  Their ConCom is stringent.  I don’t know if they have the jurisdiction to ask for a release or whether in the past it is something that Army Corp. has asked for by DEP for the 401 water quality process.  You really won’t know until you get into it.  Once you get into permitting you do trigger MEPA and those regulations have changed.  It is a lot easier now to get kicked into an environmental impact report which is a much more extensive review of the project and it gets more people involved as far as getting input from.  The permitting will be a challenge on this job.  Commissioner Smith asked with regard to the peer review how much of this permitting question has been weighed into the alternatives you’ve analyzed.   Mr. Gove stated he did a peer review of the information that was provided.  The next phase of the project would be a preliminary design and a more extensive evaluation of what permits may be required.  I would say the discussion on permits that was included in this peer review was more focused on impacts of the pipeline along the each route with respect to whether it was going through the greenway or Article 97 property or whether it was going to impact wetlands.  It didn’t focus as much on in reservoir impacts.  I think the two options that have a separate pump station off of Moulton Street there will be some in reservoir impacts with having to build that pump station and intake which will also have its permitting challenges as well.  That should be added to some of the disadvantages.  You are going to have to get a coffer dam built and do water inside of it.  It is possible to design that so the square footage of impacts stays below the thresholds to not trigger certain permits.  That is something that can be considered when proceeding with design.  Commission Smith said looking at the map of the alignments if we talk about building a new pump station and all the prep work that goes along with that do you think that would take what you ruled as alternative six as being the favorable option and maybe knocking it behind some of the ones that were less favorable or will the general order stay the same.  Mr. Gove felt it would stay the same.  I don’t think that would kick it out of the recommended option.  There is still a lot of permitting implications with going with the other pump station option which is near the toe of the dam.  That has its own issues.  That is where the greenway is and where a lot of the Article 97 lands are.  I think that option is going to have just as many challenges so I don’t think it changes the recommendation.  Commissioner Jones asked if it was possible to isolate the three reservoirs.  Can you draw just from the Upper Artichoke or just the Lower Artichoke?  Mr. Gove said option six allows that.  One of the advantages of option six is you are going to put the pump station off of Moulton Street and the pipeline goes on public roads until you get over to around the Upper Artichoke dam at which point it goes on City property cross country, goes by the dam and then along the shore to Lower Artichoke.  The way that is set up and if it is designed properly you would be able to draw water by gravity out of Lower Artichoke, draw water by gravity out of Upper Artichoke directly or pump water directly from Indian Hill to the discharge side of Lower Artichoke.  It would give you the ability to draw out of any one of the three reservoirs.  Commissioner Jones thought that was the best idea for allowing different scenarios to occur and still keeping water going.  Mr. Cusick asked if Mr. Gove wanted to touch on an artificial recharge back up to Indian Hill.  Mr. Gove said going all the way back to 1998 when we first started work in the City one of the options was to look at the ability to pump from Lower Artichoke reservoir back to Indian Hill.  As I mentioned at the start the drainage area of Indian Hill is small.  The drainage area of Upper and Lower Artichoke is much bigger proportionately than the actual storage.  So it’s out of whack on one side on the Upper and Lower and on the other on Indian Hill.  If you provided an ability to pump from Lower Artichoke back to Indian Hill and treat the reservoir system as a whole it’s balanced.  That was always a proposal to do that.  That would allow you to draw out of Indian Hill more often because you would have a much better recharge of it.  The only concern had always been the water quality.  You are taking lower quality water out of Lower and Upper Artichoke and pumping it up to Indian Hill which is a much higher quality.   That could be viewed negatively by regulators.  That has always been the hold up.  Indian Hill is pretty low in nutrients so if you were to do this now you are taking this high nutrient water and putting it up into Indian Hill.  That could have negative impacts.  You can get around that.  This scenario of alternate six is possible.  You would have to look at the available head of the pumps in Lower Artichoke pump station but it’s possible that you could line things so that one of those pumps could be used to pump back up to fill Indian Hill or you could add another pump down there whether it be a trailer mounted pump or a small pump station to use that same pipeline we are putting in to pump back in the other direction to fill it up.  It is something that we have always looked at it as something that would balance your reservoir system but the water quality is something we were always concerned about.  Mr. White wanted to add a couple of comments to alleviate any anxiety or any anxious questions the Commission might have.  Indian Hill is 755 million gallons.  The Upper Artichoke is 270 million gallons and the Lower is only 50 million gallons.  When Doug says the recharge of Indian Hill is very slow that is very true but if we are under conservation and we are only pulling 1.5 million gallons a day we can tap Indian Hill all day long until the Upper and Lower gets maintained, the algae gets fixed.  755 million gallons and we are only pulling 1.5 a day that is many days you don’t have to worry about recharge even if it doesn’t rain.  I just want to throw that out to the Commission that if we build the water line and someone falls asleep at the wheel and they keep drawing down Indian Hill many days have to go by before someone wakes them up.  I want to give you some assurance on that.  For the scenarios that Tighe & Bond put together Tom and I worked with them very hard throughout this whole thing and a lot of these options, this is mostly for Roger, absolutely took into account the mixing and matching, the drop in water off at point A, point B and C.  It was absolutely required that the operator needs to receive water from just Indian Hill, have water from Indian Hill go to the Upper, have water from Indian Hill go to the Lower, while the pipeline is being built build it so that you can turn that valve and close off Indian Hill and the same pipeline that we are building open a valve from the Upper straight to the pump station don’t dump into the Lower so you can pull out of the Upper, you can pull out of the Lower, the Upper can still drain over the spillway.  Roger just to make sure there are many of these options that looked into that.  The main thing for the peer review is mainly to see which route is preferred.  Mr. White asked Mr. Cusick how many times you open the valve at Indian Hill to send water to the stream.  Mr. Cusick said opening the valve is a yearly exercise and at that point you are not doing 1.5 million.  It could be close to 3 million.  The way the system has been working over the years and Chris has more of a background on it than I do and obviously Doug does it is not open until it is needed and there is a loss associated with that.  Eighty percent of the surface water supply volume wise is up there.  Everyone uses it sparingly because of the recharge and everything that we are talking about here.  Mr. White said he is talking strictly about Doug’s comment about the agencies—Army Corp., ConCom, they are going to ask how many times it is open and is there going to be a change between pre-pipe construction and post-pipe construction.  Mr. Cusick said the valve is not open once a week.  It is always in the summer.  Mr. White said there are many, many months that the valve is not opened.   To alleviate some anxiety on the Commission, I think we can win the battle with the permitting people because we built Indian Hill for purposes of water supply, we only open the valve very rarely.  It is not a continuous stream of water that is recharging Mother Nature.  We blocked it.  If ConCom and the tree huggers want to go back and remove a dam, that kind of logic, we don’t do that now.  We have it closed.  If you truly look at existing conditions I think it will be a battle we could win because our communities need water and we aren’t really changing much.  We don’t send much water into that stream.  The stream gets filled by stream flow of the ground water down below not from Indian Hill for most of the year.  Mr. Cusick agreed.  Mr. Gove said he 100% agrees with him and Tom as well and will fight that tooth and nail.  He said the stream is probably dry for most of the summer.  If you have to start supplementing that flow with your storage it will have a huge impact on your water supply.  We would absolutely fight it but the question was asked and I answered it which is they absolutely could ask for it but that doesn’t mean you have to give in.  I think we should be prepared if it does come up so we can counter that. Mr. White agreed.  Commissioner Smith said he is thinking about how we use it now which is basically refilling when we have a low precipitation season when they do the summer discharges.  If we could make the argument to take out 300 million gallons a year out of that reservoir we would just do it on a daily basis as opposed to one week in the summer.  I think a lot of our water quality problems would improve if we could pull from that directly.  Making sure there’s a sustainable way to do it.  Mr. Gove suggested to Tom that maybe we take that other little pump station that pumps out of that flood area and pump that downstream.  Mr. Cusick said that’s not a bad idea and that is bad water quality too.  Mr. Gove said we could change the discharge point and have it go down to that stream.  He said that is something we should keep in our back pocket.  Commissioner Tomasz stated that he feels we all agree that this project is worth further consideration.  Does anyone have any objects to that?  None.  Does anyone object that alternative six is probably the best alternative to pursue?  None.  Commissioner Tomasz said he would recommend we continue to work on this.  Doug, you and your crew give us a cost for putting together what the design would be, give us a real good idea of what the permits would be, give us a good idea of what the cost of construction would be and put it all together with the schedules.  We need to know if we are looking at two, three or four years start to finish on this project.  Does that all sound reasonable to everyone?  Mr. White had one comment.  There is another grant.  The notice of intent interest letter is due in two weeks.  Would the Commission entertain that we go after MVP funds to fund the design for this?  Commissioner Tomasz said he doesn’t know why you wouldn’t.  That dovetails into the request to have Doug do the schedule.  We have to solicit design proposals.  The only comment I have is maybe we just ask them to submit a design proposal and that will start that process and we will get design proposals from other firms.  Mr. White asked if Doug had any thoughts on that.  Mr. White said he is only speaking for Commissioner Tomasz’s request.  It’s hard for you, Doug, to provide a cost estimate for design and construction costs that you have no idea yet what it is.  I’m trying to think down the road what you could produce for him.  Commissioner Tomasz said he is only looking for a rough idea of what design might be and what the permit might be.  Based upon that you must have an idea of what construction costs might be.  I’m not going to hold you to it.  Just give us an idea about how we are going to pay for this over the next few years—a little more detail and the schedule is important too.  Mr. Gove said that is not a problem to give you an idea of what it could cost.  Mr. Cusick asked if we are still considering ARPA funds for this project.  Commissioner Tomasz said he would consider anything for all of our projects.  Mr. Furnari said he is on the committee for the City for ARPA funds and can bring that up to the Mayor when we meet with him. Commissioner Smith said this is the perfect project to get federal funds for.
Eric Kelley, Principal from Environmental Partners appeared to discuss additional questions regarding the Rate Study and the Amesbury Interconnection as well as two contracts:  one supporting Jon Carey with the water system capital improvement planning effort and an update to Environmental Partners on-call services agreement.
· Amesbury Interconnection:  We submitted prior to the holidays our permitting plan for both Phase 1 and Phase 2 interconnection approach to Mass DOT.  As of today they still have not moved ahead with their review beyond what we can see on their on-line system.  They technically have about a maximum of 30 business days which puts it at February 1st we should expect to hear back from them.  We are a unique project as this is all conceptual for emergency planning.  We’re seeking the department’s approval to move forward with something if an event required it to happen.  We’re not looking at implementing infrastructure improvements along their bridge any time soon.  It’s just if a hypothetical emergency develops we want their approval in place so the City can proceed without having to jump through those hoops when the time came.  Hopefully we have something more to discuss in February as far as any response we got from the department.  The other element of that is sharing with the City of Amesbury the Phase 1 plans which would be providing the connection point on the Amesbury side of the bridge on City property within their right of way on Evans Place and sharing a draft memorandum of understanding as to roles and responsibilities, terms and conditions of that interconnect use.  That has been drafted internally and discussed with department staff but has not been shared with Amesbury yet.  We are at the point of about to sharing the draft with the Amesbury DPW Director to get their feedback fully understanding that more than likely this will grow beyond us and go between both Cities.  Whether it is the Mayor’s counsels just to iron out fine details probably once the legal counsels also get involved.  Generally just trying to lay out what Newburyport DPS would be doing to promote that interconnection with the goal of hopefully getting that squared away so that in 2022 that could be installed so it’s ready for use if needed.  
· Rate Study:  We took the Board’s feedback and went back and added a few additional summary tables to the memorandum just so we could get that breakout you all were asking for as far as what fell into the small capital and the large capital project bins and did that balance out over the proposed four year plan that was submitted as part of the budgeting process for fiscal 22.  One thing that did come up since we discussed in December was those refined costs that Julie mentioned with regard to the meter program.  We have accounted for those as being potential capital costs to come in the next few years with the recommendation that that meter program be a high priority project for the City because of the value added in terms of the revenue capture on both the water and sewer side.  A lot of these projects you all are talking about are large value ones so getting your metering records in better shape to support that through revenue would be a high priority.  The work we are looking to begin with Jon on the water distribution system would provide that prioritization.  I know the City has worked with other consultants on the reservoir system and at the Water Treat Plant so putting this City in a position to know what your prioritization plan is looking beyond fiscal 23.  Right now as far as capital we have the projects as programmed in the City’s budget which we were treating as more of a pool of projects which we haven’t figured out the full prioritization of.  The memo has been updated to reflect some of that narrative and the summaries of the two different utilities looking ahead.  Again this would be subject to revision again once those prioritization planning projects are completed so you know what the true allotment and apportionment going towards Indian Hill related and Artichoke reservoir projects, Water Treatment Plant improvements, distribution system improvements.  Right now your total pool is there it is just a matter as to how it gets apportioned out and are there any things that haven’t been identified yet.  Commissioner Tomasz said Mr. Kelley talks about prioritizing things and I realize that we would have a final say in that but are you planning on prioritizing things.  Mr. Kelley said that is what the contract supporting Jon is going to be looking at.  That is going to have to take into account things outside of the distribution system because obviously everything is going to be competing for funding.  To get an idea of some of the other projects such as the cross country transmission mains, water main repair and replacement program that haven’t had a number put to them those programs might be longer term.  Some of the other projects in the next five years such as Indian Hill, Artichoke, dams, improvements at the Treatment Plant or if need be the emergency interconnect.  The ultimate goal is to put DPS in a good position to compete for grants in the asset management realm which would combine both water and sewer.  

Commission Tomasz stated there were two contracts from Environmental Partners.  One for $25,000 for ongoing services and the other for $38,600 for capital improvement plan and water system GIS evaluation and water system base map development.  He asked Mr. Furnari if he was looking to them approved tonight.  Mr. Furnari responded yes.  Ms. Knight said she received a question this afternoon regarding Exhibit B on the Master Services Agreement.  It says insert FY22 rate schedule.  Eric can you clarify is that our water and sewer rates or is that your payment schedule?  The one I sent to you earlier this week had our standard on call rates.  
Commission Tomasz asked for a motion to go into the agreement with Environmental Partners for $25,000 for on call services.  Commission Friede said she never got attachment B the rate schedule.  She also wanted to make sure that somebody reviewed the document by legal from a legal standpoint for liabilities, indemnities and errors because they are limiting their liability and I’m not that familiar that I can comment.  Mr. Kelley said he did send the rates to Julie earlier this week so you might just have the earlier version that doesn’t have those appended.  Ms. Knight we are now sending out a print copy on Friday morning so they have time to review the packet over the weekend.  I can resend that chart in the morning.  Mr. Kelley said the only clarification for Jon is for task orders up to $25,000 so those are the things that stay with Tony as you were commenting earlier about his threshold.  Commissioner Friede said what we are agreeing to is not what we are signing.  It sounds like there is a revision that we aren’t looking at.  Mr. Kelley said the only revision is that I changed the dates from December to January because it didn’t get into the Board in December.  Commission Friede wanted to make sure someone from a legal standpoint has reviewed the general terms and conditions with all the liability or that it is consistent with what we have signed before.  Ms. Knight said she has read through it and it is standard contract language that we typically sign with Environmental Partners for contracts up to $25,000.  Mr. Kelley spoke to Commissioner Friede with regard to the limits of liability.  The reason for the limit is because it is for small task orders.  Whereas designing a huge transmission main then that would be subject to change to reflect the complexity of rates with those projects.  These are mostly small studies.  Commissioner Friede responded that that indemnity is somewhat unusual to limit it to $20,000.  Mr. Kelley said its only is the case of being for small tasks.  
All those in favor of signing this contract with Environmental Partners say yes.
Vote: John Tomasz yes, Sandy Friede yes, Owen Smith yes, William Creelman yes, Roger Jones yes

Commission Tomasz moved on to the other agreement for water system cleaning Support purposes-two different tasks for a total of $38,600.  He asked if anyone had any questions or comments on this proposed agreement.  None.  

All those in favor say yes.
Vote: John Tomasz yes, Sandy Friede yes, Owen Smith yes, William Creelman yes, Roger Jones yes

 DPS Operations Report Continued:

Chris Pratt noted the following on the Wastewater Treatment Facility Report;

· Started replacing ultrasonic transducers.  They are radar versus ultrasonic and are very accurate.

· Effluent pump had failed.  We have three lined shaft pumps-basically vertical turbine.  Two are original-1979. Never been serviced.  Removed the failed one and shipped it to a company in Derry, NH.  They totally rebuilt it and it came in at $12,500.  They were able to rehab the motor.  Went back in service last week.  We will let it run for a couple of months before we take the second of the older pumps out.  
· New generator engine runs great.  There are some communication issues with the ECM control system on the PLC/generator control.  They took the old ECM off of the old engine.  It is communicating with the PLC/generator control and transferring automatically.  They are working with the manufacturer to get the two units to talk to each other.  Hopefully in the next week or two.
· BSC who is doing the surveying and design for our resiliency program was on site today doing drone survey.  They’ve done some onsite survey as well.  We are going to dovetail their work and borings with the secondary clarifier addition.  I met with Eric Kelley from EPG and Bob Rafferty with Walker Clarifiers to get pricing and a formal quote.  A year ago a clarifier was about $450,000 now there is a 25% increase in price.  If we upgrade that to stainless steel it’s about a$100,000 increase.  I strongly recommend a combination of the two.  Stainless steel below the water line galvanized above the water line.  We are probably looking at $550,000 short of contingency.  If you add contingency $600,000 for one new clarifier.  Rehab of both existing clarifiers.  We are about $1.8 million just for the clarifier mechanisms themselves.  On top of that engineering, etc.  We are looking between $5-6 million for this project.  Hopefully we can tap into ARPA money.  
· Mr. White said to balance need versus end of life for the plant because of sea level rise.  Mr. Pratt said it’s critical to have two clarifiers.  If one fails there is no backup and we will fail our permit levels.
Jon Carey noted the following on the Water Construction Division report;

· New Year’s Eve repair-Masterson our on-call emergency services.
· Working on the meter change and propagation studies. 

· Commissioner Smith asked about a water main break on Low Street.  Mr. Carey said that was either the fourth or fifth bell crack on low since he’s been here.  Commissioner Smith said the sidewalks on that road are not good.  Mr. Furnari said he was looking at prices for that road and Graf road for a new water main.  Mr. White asked what the bell breaks are caused by.  Mr. Carey said he thinks it’s from a poor batch of pipe and castings.  It hasn’t been on ledge or degraded.  The degradation if more up on Graf Road and New Pasture.  We don’t have electrolysis.  
Tom Cusick noted the following on the Water Treatment report;
Reservoirs/GW sources:   
· Indian Hill had a small algal bloom in December.  Working with limnologist.  Looking to put together a power point presentation to explain the condition of the reservoirs. More bloom activity than the staff here has ever seen before.
· Regular testing—everything is in compliance.
· Still doing work with MVPC and AECOM in putting together an App.
· Tracking PFAS results that we got between the Plant, Well #1 and at Bartlett Pond.
WTP Operations:
· Sanitary Survey.  Treatment and Distribution worked hard to get DEP what they needed to make an evaluation on the systems.  We are in good shape.  I will share the report once received.  
· ERP updated.  We will be working on a training exercise for the Lower Artichoke for any backwater event.

West Newbury reached out to me last week regarding doing some work on one of their tanks.  It will require isolating the tank and taking it off line and going to their secondary tank.  That will create a hydraulic situation for them and they will need to take water from us full time.  I believe that want to start in March and go out until May.  Newbury said they will not be flushing.  We should review the IMA which dates back to 1980.  It might be a good idea for this Board to speak to the other Board and discuss what it means going forward.  Perhaps it means an updated document.  The Tighe & Bond report recommended adjusting the volumes based on what they are actually taking which is about half of what they are allocated for.  I’m not saying we can’t supply the water that they are asking for during this time frame.  There is not a lot of language in the IMA the commits us to serving them in an emergency.  I don’t think it’s a good practice for both communities.  Commissioner Friede said they are within the contract because we limit them to 175,000 gallons a day and the most is 198,000 gallons.  She asked will this cause any problems if they buy water from us for this period of time.  We don’t see a problem but in lieu of an emergency we would have to dial back on water.  It’s not algal bloom season and it is extra revenue but we are only obligated for 175,000 gallons.  Commissioner Friede asked if we should do a water ban at the same time West Newbury does their ban.  Mr. Cusick said it isn’t necessary.  He will ask if May numbers included their flushing which they said they won’t be doing this time.  Commissioner Friede was concerned that if there is an issue what would it be and how do we handle it.  Mr. Hood said if you want to equate the volumes of water that we are looking at it is pretty much what Plum Island does a day.  Mr. Hood said he doesn’t see a problem. Commissioner Friede felt we should go ahead with it.  Commissioner Smith asked if we are prepared to renegotiate the IMA at this time.  Mr. Cusick said he didn’t mean renegotiate.  It just highlights some of that agreement and put it on our radar to consider in conjunction with what Tighe & Bond has in their report.  Commissioner Friede said the Tighe & Bond report should be reviewed and determine what actions are going to be taken either at the next meeting or the one after that.  Mr. Cusick agreed.  He feels Town Counsel might want to take a look at the West Newbury IMA.  Mr. Furnari agreed with that.  Ms. Knight said in comparison to some of the surrounding communities the IMA is definitely lacking a lot of sections that should be in there.  They aren’t paying a wholesale rate or any tiered rate.  There’s a lot more that could go into that agreement. Mr. Cusick said he had a memo from Peter Durning with regard to water supply protection, enforcement and inspection.  This might dovetail into an agreement with regard to enforcement and everyone is agreement to whatever volumes to give West Newbury.  There isn’t a contingency built into what we have for future demand.  Commissioner Smith said to keep Indian Hill and the pipeline in mind because there is probably some benefit for West Newbury and that is a negotiating tool as well.  Commissioner Friede said she thinks it best to get the IMA on the agenda so everyone can think about it and talk it through.  Mr. Furnari said he could get copies of the IMA to the Board.  Commissioner Smith asked if it would be advisable to protect our interests and acknowledge that we are only obligated to the 175,000 gallons and we are waiving that so we are not setting a precedent.  Mr. Furnari and Mr. Cusick agreed.  Ms. Knight said there should be something in the agreement for delays in the project which forces them to need water longer than originally agreed.  Mr. Furnari said we can make them come back to the Board.  Commissioner Smith said it could be a moot point if that consumption number is down.  Commissioner Tomasz said West Newbury is a customer and a neighbor, we could get some extra revenue, it doesn’t look like it could impact our water supply.  I don’t see why we wouldn’t do it.  Commissioner Friede asked Mr. Cusick if the question was did Commissioner Tomasz want to sit down with West Newbury’s Board at some point or shelf that conversation for next month when we talk in more depth about the agreement.  Mr. Cusick said he could answer the letter via email or if the Board feels it needs to come as a memo response to what they gave us.  I agree with what everyone is saying and that we need to hold to the 175,000 gallons.  Commissioner Smith said we can acknowledge the 175,000 and give a grace of the 25,000 which is what they are projecting over and remind them what the agreement is and that will send a message to them that it’s time to renegotiate it.  Commissioner Tomasz agreed with Commissioner Smith.
6. Warrant and Contract Signing

Commissioner Tomasz asked if anyone had any questions or comments on the 10 bills from a document dated January 19, 2021 which he assumed is a mistake because all the bills listed are correct.  There were none.

Commissioner Tomasz said all those in favor of paying all the bills payable number 1 through 10 of a document dated January 19, 2021 please say yes. 
Vote: John Tomasz yes, Roger Jones yes, Sandy Friede yes, Owen Smith yes, William Creelman yes

7. Next Meeting

· February 16, 2022 at 4:00 pm.

Respectfully Submitted By: Karen Bush
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